	Minutes

The University of Toledo Board of Trustees

Academic and Student Affairs Committee Meeting
May 11, 2015


	Committee Chair Dr. S. Amjad Hussain attended the meeting with Committee members Trustee Jeffrey C. Cole, Trustee Gary P. Thieman and Trustee Sharon Speyer.  Other Trustees at the meeting included Mr. Steven M. Cavanaugh, Mr. John Szuch, and Mr. Joseph H. Zerbey, IV. Chair of the Board Zerbey appointed all Trustees at the meeting as voting members for this meeting.  Student Trustees Dr. Laura E. Halpin and Mr. Daniel D. Arendt were absent.  University Council Representative Dr. Kristen Keith and Community member Ms. Mary Fedderke were present.  Other meeting attendees included Mr. Matthew Albers, Dr. Brian Ashburner, Dr. Jamie Barlowe, Mr. John Barrett, Mr. Thomas Biggs, Mr. Bill Blackie, Ms. Mary Jo Borden, Dr. Thomas Bridgeman, Dr. Frank Calzonetti, Ms. Beth Carsten, Dr. Christopher Cooper, Mr. James Cress, Dr. Cam Cruickshank, Ms. Meghan Cunningham, Mr. David Cutri, Mr. Kevin Devaney, Dr. Johnnie Early, Mr. Edward Fishman, Mr. Ronald Goedde, Ms. Mary-Bec Gwyn, Mr. Gregory Hawkins, Dr. Karen Hoblet, Dr. Steven Leblanc, Mr. Chuck Lehnert, Mr. Dennis Lettman, Dr. William Messer, Jr., Ms. Vanessa McCray, Mr. Robert Moll, Mr. David Morlock, Dr. Nagi Naganathan, Mr. Michael O’Brien, Mr. Pete Papadimos, Dr. Kaye Patten-Wallace, Dr. Susan Pocotte, Dr. Mary Powers, Dr. Brian Randolph, Dr. Linda Rouillard, Ms. Amanda Rowe, Dr. Dorothea Sawicki, Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Mr. Matthew Schroeder, Mr. Vern Snyder, Ms. Joan Stasa, Mr. Jon Strunk, Ms. Marlene Taylor, Ms. Jovita Thomas-Williams, Ms. Margie Traband, and Mr. Kevin West.


	ATTENDANCE



	The meeting was called to order at 1:05 p.m. by Trustee Hussain in the Driscoll Alumni Center Schmakel room.  
	CALL TO ORDER



	Trustee Hussain requested a motion to waive the reading of the minutes from the March 9, 2015 Committee meeting and approve them as written. A motion was received by Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Speyer, followed by Committee approval.

	APPROVAL OF MINUTES



	Trustee Hussain welcomed Dr. Kristen Keith to the Committee for her first meeting as Faculty Senate President.  See Attachment 1 for the Faculty Senate Report.

	FACULTY SENATE

REPORT

	Trustee Hussain welcomed Dr. Rebecca Schneider, Professor of Science Education and Director of Secondary Teacher Education in the Curriculum and Instruction Department of the Judith Herb College of Education/Graduate Council Chair, to her first meeting.  See Attachment 2 for the Graduate Council Report.

	GRADUATE COUNCIL

REPORT



	Newly elected Student Government President, Mr. Cody Spoon, was not present.

	STUDENT GOVERNMENT



	Mr. John Barrett, Interim Provost and Executive VP Academic Affairs, presented the Committee with an addendum for two additional recommendations for tenure and promotion for 2015-2016. 
· Dr. John Bellizzi, Department of Chemistry, College of Natural Sciences and Mathematics – Tenure and Promotion to Associate Professor.

· Dr. Michael Tevald, Department of Rehabilitation Services, Colle of Health Sciences – Promotion to Associate Professor

After presentation, Chair Hussain requested a motion for approval and to forward the additional recommendations to the Consent Agenda at the June 15 Board meeting.  A motion was received by Trustee Thieman, seconded by Trustee Szuch, and approved by the Committee.

Additionally, Mr. Barrett reported that Professor with Tenure in the Department of Geography and Planning, College of Languages, Literature and Social Sciences, was unanimously recommended at all levels for incoming President Dr. Sharon Gaber.

	RECOMMENDATIONS FOR TENURE 

AND PROMOTION 

2015-2016 ADDENDUM


	Dr. Dorothea Sawicki, Professor/Vice Provost Health Science Affairs, presented Resolution No. 15-05-03:  “Student Health Insurance.”  Dr. Sawicki explained that the main purpose for this resolution is that -- With the exception of J-1 international students and those student required to do so by their education program, The University of Toledo will no longer mandate student health insurance for student coverage under the University’s student health insurance plan as set forth in “Student Health Insurance Mandate Policy 3364-30-05” and “Student Health Services for Health Professions Students Policy 3364-81-04-016-01.”  After discussion, Trustee Hussain requested a motion for approval and forwarding the resolution to the Consent Agenda at the June 15 Board meeting.  A motion was received by Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Cavanaugh and approved by the Committee, with the exception of Trustee Thieman who left the meeting prior to the presentation and did not vote.  Dr. Sawicki thanked Mr. Kevin Devaney from Eastman & Smith for his assistance with this resolution.

	RESOLUTION
NO. 15-05-03



	Mr. James Cress, Director Life Support Training/EMS Education, provided the Committee with information about the new certificate program in paramedic training.  He reported that UT and MCO have provided paramedic education since 1977.  The last paramedic credit course was offered by the UT College of Health Science and Human Service in 2003, and from 2005 to 2009 it was identified as a leading paramedic program nationally with the highest certification exam pass rate in Ohio.  The last EMT basic credit course was offered in 2010 by the UT College of Medicine and Life Sciences.  The Commission on Accreditation of Allied Health Education Programs, Standards and Guidelines for the Accreditation of Education Programs in the Emergency Medical Services require the sponsoring institution to be affiliated with a post-secondary academic institution recognized by the U.S. Department of Education: award college credit for paramedic coursework and award a minimum of a certificate at the end of the program.  The Ohio Board of Regents requires certification programs to be aligned with a degree program.  This program requires three paramedic courses for a total of 24 hours offered to University of Toledo students and the Toledo Fire Department.  A motion to approve and forward this program to the Consent Agenda at the June 15 Board meeting was requested by Trustee Hussain.  The motion was received from Trustee Zerbey, seconded by Trustee Speyer and approved by the Committee.

	NEW CERTIFICATE PROGRAM IN PARAMEDIC TRAINING



	Dr. Brian Randolph, Executive Associate Dean Academic Affairs, College of Engineering, presented information about the new Bachelor of Science in Environmental Engineering.  Dr. Randolph provided history and a timeline beginning with the August 2012 Engineering Strategy Retreat up to the February 2015 Faculty Senate approval and Letter of Intent submission to the Ohio Board of Regents.  Key input was received from many constituents and an Environmental Engineering Task Force was formed.  The curriculum was built from existing courses and requires the creation of only one new one-credit course.  An initial cohort of ten students has been identified and an aggressive recruitment plan is in place for the FY17 entering class of 30+ students.  Environmental Engineering has strong employment growth for both coop and permanent placements.  There is staged faculty/staff investment as the need for more course sections/labs increases with enrollment.  Dr. Randolph reported that they will seek ABET accreditation after the first graduate.  There is only one other accredited program in Ohio - OSU.  Dr. Randolph displayed a chart showing the fiscal impact over four years for this revenue positive proposal.  Trustee Hussain requested a motion for approval of the new Bachelor of Science in Environmental Engineering and to have it forwarded to the Consent Agenda at the June 15 Board meeting.  A motion was received from Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Speyer and approved by the Committee.

	NEW BACHELOR OF SCIENCE IN ENVIRONMENTAL ENGINEERING



	Dr. William Messer, Jr., VP of Research, was invited to provide an update about research funding.  He reported that awards received between July 1, 2014 and May 1, 2015 total $33,037,464 and total awards from FY 2014 totaled $43,764,352.  Dr. Messer displayed pie charts for the Committee showing sources of funding, funding by college, federal funding breakdown, and proposals by college.  Research activity (funding and proposal submissions) is distributed across several colleges.  Federal funding accounts for more than 75% of funding (NIH and NSF are major sources of federal funding).  Dr. Messer supplied the Committee with a detailed list of awards tracked by the Office of Research and Sponsored Programs.  Dr. Messer added that they are looking to hire a new grant writer to work with faculty and on projects working with multiple disciplines.

	RESEARCH FUNDING UPDATE



	Dr. Thomas Bridgeman, Associate Professor Environmental Sciences, was invited to present information about the harmful algal bloom early warning system for western Lake Erie.  Dr. Bridgeman reminded those present of the Toledo water crisis August 2-4, 2014.  A “do not drink” advisory was 
instituted due to algal toxins in Toledo water which exceeded the 1.0 ug/L limit recommended by the World Health Organization.  Approximately 500,000 residents were temporarily without water; warnings were announced not to let children bathe; and, boiling the water only increased the toxins.  In September 2014, a UT Water Task Force was formed and in October the Board of Regents Chair charged universities with developing short-term and long-term HAB projects.  In April 2015, funds were released via an Ohio Sea Grant.  UT received $250,000 funded by OBOR for HAB Detection, Mapping, and Warning Maumee Bay Area -- T. Bridgeman and R. Becker. Dr. Bridgeman reported that previous detection of harmful algal blooms (HABs) appeared in August 2002 and August 2003. A bar chart was displayed showing Microcystis HABs in Lake Erie from 2002 through 2014 indicating the acceptable levels, unacceptable levels and catastrophic levels.  Several other slides were shown with aerial views of how intermittent high winds flush toxic water from Maumee Bay towards the water intake.  Maumee Bay water creates extreme upward “spikes” in toxic algae at the intake.  Real-time HAB monitoring was installed on August 7, 2014 and is updated every 20 minutes on the web.  Dr. Bridgeman provided detailed information about real-time HAB monitoring and additional objectives were identified and discussed with the Committee.  Dr. Bridgeman also took time to thank sponsors and collaborators.  

	FACULTY SCHOLARSHIP HIGHLIGHT



	Mr. David Cutri, Director Internal Audit and Chief Compliance Officer, was asked to present information about the Higher Learning Commission (HLC) and Strategic Planning.  The HLC is the academic accrediting body for the University and UT’s next site review will be in April 2016.  Focus areas include: 
· Mission

· Integrity:  Ethical and responsible Conduct

· Teaching and Learning:  Quality, Resources, and Support

· Teaching and Learning:  Evaluation and Improvement

· Resources, Planning, and Institutional Effectiveness

· Federal Compliance

· Follow-up on issues raised in 2012 UT site review

Mr. Cutri reviewed HLC areas of focus and stated that in light of the various leadership changes at UT, the decision was made to cease recalibrating the strategic plan for the time being. Instead, resources have been redirected to developing tactical action plans that align with the strategic areas of focus of Directions 2011 – 
· Undergraduate Academic Programs

· Graduate and Professional Academic Programs

· Research and Technology Transfer

· Learning Environment

· Health Care Access and Delivery

· Outreach and Global Engagement

Mr. Cutri shared the tactical actions plans (FY15 - partial list) these six focus areas.  In addition to these accomplishments and the outcomes discussed 
previously, the HLC suggested that UT apply for a Carnegie Community Engagement Classification which was accomplished in FY 2015.  Mr. Cutri referred to the President’s website for this and additional information.

	UPDATES ON HLC AND STRATEGIC PLANNING



	Mr. David Morlock, Executive VP Finance and Administration/CEO UTMC, and Dr. Christopher Cooper, Sr. VP Clinical Affairs/Dean College of Medicine, were invited to provide a recommendation for a primary affiliation agreement for the College of Medicine.  Dr. Cooper and Mr. Morlock presented detailed information about the background of how academic medicine works and the missions and hospital role.  Distribution of UT Health Science learners was shared with the Committee.  They indicated that UT has a large medical school and a small hospital unable to accommodate all learners.  Additional context was provided indicating the imbalance in UT’s academic medical missions.  The physical condition of UT’s College of Medicine was also discussed. Mr. Morlock provided several examples of how the healthcare marketplace is quickly changing and challenges to academic missions.  Dr. Cooper and Mr. Morlock stated they believe that a strong and durable primary affiliation with a health system partner will allow us to expand training opportunities for healthcare professionals; increase regional biomedical research; and, improve community health.  They discussed in detail what UT seeks from a partner and process steps to date.  Criteria for evaluating proposals was shared with the Committee and with UT management recommending that a primary academic affiliation with ProMedica be pursued.  Details of key elements that have been agreed to thus far between UT and ProMedica were discussed at length with the Committee members.  Mr. Zerbey indicated that all points raised by the Board are very pertinent and show concern about the College of Medicine and the Academic mission.  Chair Zerbey requested that the Board be informed as negotiations continue.  Resolution No. 15-05-05:  “Authorization to Execute a Letter of Intent and Negotiate an Academic Affiliation Agreement(s)” was presented and Committee approval requested.  Committee Chair Hussain requested a motion to approve the Resolution and forward it to the Board meeting later in the day for full Board approval.  A motion was received from Trustee Szuch, seconded by Trustee Speyer, and approved by the Committee.

	COLLEGE OF MEDICINE ACADEMIC AFFILIATION



	Dr. Hussain requested a motion to enter Executive Session to discuss AAUP Union negotiations and pending litigation.  A motion was received by Trustee Cole, seconded by Trustee Szuch and approved by the Committee.  A roll call vote of the Committee was taken by Ms. Stasa:  Mr. Cavanaugh, yes; Mr. Cole, yes; Dr. Hussain, yes; Ms. Speyer, yes; Mr. Szuch, yes; Mr. Thieman, yes; and, Mr. Zerbey, yes.  After discussions, the Committee exited Executive Session with no action taken.

	EXECUTIVE SESSION



	Trustee Hussain adjourned the meeting at 3:30 p.m.
	ADJOURNMENT


Attachment 1

Faculty Senate Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

May 11, 2015

At our April 28th meeting, leadership of Faculty Senate transferred from President Hoblet to President Elect Keith. For those of you who don’t know me, I’m a tenured Associate Professor in the Department of Economics, College of Languages, Literature and Social Sciences. My specialty is labor economics and I’ve been at UT for 21 years. We also elected a new Executive Committee, and I’m pleased to announce that Senator Mary Humphrys, from COBI, is the new President Elect of Faculty Senate. 

Past President Hoblet gave an end-of-the-year Faculty Senate report at the April 17th meeting of University Council. The following are a few highlights from her report. 

In addition to the usual work of Faculty Senate in terms of overseeing the curriculum and academic programs, and responding to issues involving faculty and students as they occur, this year: 

· We passed an apportionment resolution that fixed the very serious issue of assuring the Library has full representation on Faculty Senate. This same resolution temporarily resolved the issue of representation for faculty in Honors and other portal colleges. However, a permanent fix requires us to amend our constitution, which we will address this year.  

· Per our constitution and authorization by the BOT, we conducted the biennial formative assessments of senior administrators, which this year included the Deans from the Colleges of Communication and the Arts, Education, Graduate Studies, Honors, Languages, Literature and Social Sciences, Natural Sciences and Mathematics, Nursing, and Pharmacy and Pharmaceutical Sciences. We took the opportunity to significantly revise the instrument based on feedback from the Provost and the Deans. The evaluations have been distributed to the Provost, the Deans and their respective faculty, and upon her request, Dr. Gaber. 

· In conjunction with the Provost’s office, we have developed a comprehensive three-part plan to address the long running issues with, and approval mechanisms for our General Education curriculum and Ohio Transfer Module courses. 

· We were active participants in the presidential search. We appreciate Chair Zerbey and Vice Chair Speyer’s willingness to expand the faculty’s participation and role in the process. This included appointing a faculty member with experience in general education to the search committee, helping moderate the candidate forums and reopening the videos and surveys after all the candidates had visited. 

· Over the past academic year, the level of faculty participation on various university committees and taskforces was vast and unprecedented. This is due to Interim President Naganathan and Interim Provost Barrett’s commitment to better communication via shared governance.  

The faculty were quite heartened by the BOT’s choice of Dr. Sharon Gaber to be UT’s 17th President. Faculty Senate is well poised to work with her to accomplish everyone’s goals of increasing enrollment and improving retention and completion, increasing graduation rates, reemphasizing the role of research and enhancing our reputation. Personally, I am looking forward to working this year with the members of the BOT and President Gaber to achieve these goals. 

Respectfully, 

Kristen Keith, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Faculty Senate President

Attachment 2

Graduate Council Report to Board of Trustees Academic and Student Affairs Committee

May 11, 2015

The 2014-2015 Graduate Council has had a productive year and is now transitioning to the 2015-2016 Graduate Council. This report highlights activities from this year that will inform our work in the fall. 

Graduate Council launches each new year in May. At this first meeting of the 2015-2016 Graduate Council, I began my term as chair and new officers were elected. Dr. Connie Schall from the College of Engineering was elected as vice-chair. The elected at-large members of the executive committee are Dr. Andrea Kalinoski from the College of Medicine, Dr. Kelly Phillips from the College of Nursing, and Dr. Jerry Van Hoy from the College of Language, Literature, and Social Sciences. 

As the incoming Graduate Council Chair, I attended the recent HLC conference in March. Graduate Council shares in the responsibility to ensure quality graduate education in ways consistent with the expectations of HLC. In particular, the activities described below are directly in support of HLC criteria.

Graduate Council enjoys a close working relationship with the College of Graduate Studies. Dean Komuniecki and everyone in COGS are extraordinarily supportive. The GSA participates in each Graduate Council and Executive Committee meeting. In addition, we engaged in many conversations this past year with administration across the university, including Interim President Naganathan and Interim Provost Barrett. Worth noting are our discussions with Dr. Cruickshank about graduate enrollment, Ms. Malik about assessment of graduate student learning, and Ms. Huntley about graduate program review. We will continue to focus on these topics in the fall. 

Graduate Council approved revised bylaws this year. Three updates are of particular interest. The graduate faculty membership categories are better described to align qualifications with appropriate duties and privileges such as proposing, designing, and teaching graduate courses. Special membership meets the needs of retired faculty to continue appropriate duties as graduate faculty.

The authority of the Executive Committee during the summer is clarified. The purpose is to support timely and informed decisions regarding curriculum while Graduate Council is in recess. The new process is that the Curriculum Committee will provide a list of pending proposals. Then the Graduate Council will vote each May on whether to empower the GCEC to consider these proposals for approval in summer. This process worked smoothly and the current GCEC was thus empowered for this summer. 

A Graduate Program Review Committee is described in the bylaws. This committee will assist Graduate Council in participating in the process determined by the Office of Assessment, Accreditation and Program Review. This fall, Graduate Council will develop guidelines for conducting program review that are aligned with UT’s program review manual and the Council of Graduate Schools’ recommendations. 

Respectfully,

Rebecca M. Schneider, Ph.D.

University of Toledo Graduate Council Chair
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